VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
June 12, 2017


Mayor Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Present were Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Joseph Ellis and Trustee Dianne Ringwald. Trustee Stephen Hanse was absent. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the May 8, 2017 Board Meeting and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Donald Daoust abstained. The motion carried.

Correspondence Received

An email was received from DEC requesting permission to do a fish survey at the Medway Reservoir as part of a potential stocking.

A letter was received from the USDA on the annual year-end audit/management reports. 

A letter was received from NYS Homes and Community Renewal stating that the $590,000 block grant for the sewer line upgrade back in 2015 on Bailey, Raymond & Cato Streets is complete and closed out.

A letter was received from Boy Scout Troop 45 advising us that Village resident Charlie Desrosiers has attained the rank of Eagle Scout and inviting the Board to attend his ceremony.

A Notice of Claim was received from Jared King of 156 South River Street, Coxsackie, regarding his claim for actions by one of the Village’s Police Officers over a ticket for vehicle inspection out of date. Included in the same notice are the Town of Coxsackie and Justice Warren. A second updated notice was also received, and both were forwarded to the Village’s insurance carrier.

Reports were received from DEC on their Annual Inspections of the Water and Wastewater Plants, with an overall satisfactory rating given to both facilities. 

A letter was received from Stephen and Donna Buhrke requesting reimbursement for some landscaping that was destroyed and/or washed away when the Water Department did a hydrant flush improperly.

Liaisons & Board Reports

Trustee Ringwald reported that the Public Works Department has been busy with taking care of water issues, mowing and weed eating. They installed a water tap in on Route 9W and had five water breaks. They also completed installing 52 owl stands for the owl project. The men cleared out a culvert on South River Street, and did blacktop patching where the road was dug up for the Twelve Tribes water tap, and also patched over where there was a water break on upper Church Street. They patched a hole in the road on Stacy Road near the railroad tracks, and blacktopped over where there were water breaks on Ely Street, Bailey Street and Noble Street. The men cleared out some drainage on South River Street, and repaired a fire hydrant at 74 Riverside Avenue where a car had backed into it and knocked it over. They performed some maintenance on street sweeper, lawnmower and one of the trucks. They also installed three 150th anniversary banners and installed buntings on the Village Building and flags on poles in the Village. 
Trustee Ringwald reported that Police Sergeant Arp who is the Police Department’s Evidence Technician has catalogued the evidence and presented it to the District Attorney for a destruct order. The D.A. has given them clearance and Sergeant Arp will be following up with Bob Deluca to destroy the evidence. Trustee Ringwald said that the ammo locker in the Police station has been completed much to the delight of their Police and Range Officer Ryan Williams. She said that John Murphy who performed the work did an amazing job. The Police Department had NorDutch come in and install a VPN line so that their Police and Tracs Tach Officer John Hudson can remotely access the terminal and correct any transmission issues. The Police Chief has sent an Officer for specialized training in elder abuse, financial exploitation and domestic violence later in life. Our community has many elderly residents and in lieu of some of the complaints they have received the Chief thought this training would benefit the Department. Officer Springstead will be conducting an in house tutorial for all of the Officers. 
Trustee Ringwald stated that on Sunday, June 18th there will be a Village of Coxsackie 150th presentation by Michael Rausch at the Senior Center from 2-5 p.m.

Trustee Daoust reported that he had attended the NYCOM training conference in Saratoga Springs for municipal officials in May and that it was very informative. He said that this past week he had the opportunity, along with Wastewater Superintendent Louis Betke, and Brock Juusola of Delaware Engineering, to tour both the Athens and Hudson Wastewater Facilities. The purpose of the tour was to see what kind of equipment and design layouts these facilities have in order to better come up with an idea of how the new Village of Coxsackie Wastewater Facility may look and operate. He said that he received a phone call from April Wildey on Kings Road regarding standing water in her yard. There is also water that has been running down New Street. Tom and Patrick of the Water Department will inspect these locations. 

Trustee Ellis reported that the new Fire Department turnout gear has been ordered and it takes approximately 1 ½ months to receive the order. He said that the gear dryer has been delivered and the company will assemble and test it. All small engines that the Village owns will be serviced and tested during the course of the next four weeks. The Fire Department had a department/mutual aid drill for water supply operations and all went well. The Fire Chief talked to the Fire Chiefs Association about grant writing in the near future. Trustee Ellis said that the pot holes and broken blacktop has to be repaired at the end of the entrance to the firehouse and EMS building, and the blacktop driveway in front of D.M. Hamilton Firehouse needs to be looked at to see if there is a need to have it coated before it starts to break up. It is starting to sink a bit in front of the overhead door. He said that the Village may have Delaware Engineering look at the possibility and feasibility of installing a stand-alone generator for the Fire Chief’s Office being that it has the capabilities of being a command center in a time of disaster. It has its own dedicated phone line and capabilities of all radio communications for both Police and Fire. Trustee Ellis stated that he will be attending the Greene County meeting in Windham regarding Shared Services. He also stated that Tuesday, June 13th is Coxsackie Elementary School 1st Grader Day. There will be a ceremony, presentation and refreshments at the Village Hall at 1:30 p.m. for those who would like to attend. 

Mayor Evans reported that the Village has completed the SEQR process for amending Chapters 78-Junk Storage, 82-Littering and 106-Property Maintenance of the Village Code and they will be adopted at tonight’s meeting via resolutions. He said that the Village of Coxsackie Planning Board has been working with the Town of Coxsackie Planning Board members and John Bishop and Dan Hershberg, Town Contractor and Engineers on the new Town of Coxsackie Building project at 56 Bailey Street. The Memorandum of Understanding with the Town of Coxsackie, granting a zoning waiver to allow construction of the building on Bailey Street in an industrial/commercial zone will be approved at tonight’s meeting as well. Pat Maxwell will email the Town Supervisor regarding SEQR and the Zoning waiver, as well as a list of open items that need to be addressed in order for the Planning Board to continue with the site plan review. 

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the quote received from Flach Industries, Inc. in the amount of $ 13,900.00 for Lamella filter grating installation at the Water Treatment Plant was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the Village entering into a contract for services with Elan Planning to develop grant applications for planning and streetscape improvements in the amount of $5,200.00 was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the agreement between the Village and the NYS Department of Corrections regarding their share of Water Plant Construction funding in the amount of $2,040,482.80, over 30 years in equal payments of approximately $68,000 a year was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve going to bid for the replacement of the double doors at the front entrance of the Village Hall with electric and handicap accessible doors was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the proposal received from NYS Fire Chief’s Association in the amount of $1,500.00 for grant writing to submit to FEMA for an Assistance to Firefighters Grant award (AFG) was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the request received from the Clearwater to use the dock at the Riverside Park on 9/10 & 9/11 for educational sessions with school students was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the request received from Stephen & Donna Buhrke for reimbursement in the amount of $ 91.98 for some landscaping that was destroyed and/or washed away when the Water Department did a hydrant flush improperly was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve going to bid on paving of Wayne Drive (North/South section), School Street, Whitbeck Street, Mark Road, John Street and Matthew Lane (from Luke Street to the dead end)  was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the Memorandum of Understanding with the Town of Coxsackie, granting a zoning waiver to allow construction of a Town Highway Garage/Town Hall on Bailey Street in an industrial/commercial zone was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve hiring John Halsted Sr. to install radio read water meters at a cost of $100.00 per meter was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve accepting a donation from the State Telephone Company a 1997 Ford Bucket Truck, value to be determined was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 82017-Declaring June 13th Coxsackie Elementary School 1st Grader Day. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Hanse was absent. The resolution was approved.

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 92017-Adoption of Local Law #3 of 2017-Chapter 78 Amendment. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Hanse was absent. The resolution was approved.

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 102017-Determination of Significance-Local Law #3 of 2017-Chapter 78 Amendment. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Hanse was absent. The resolution was approved.

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 112017-Adoption of Local Law #4 of 2017-Chapter 82 Amendment. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Hanse was absent. The resolution was approved.

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 122017-Determination of Significance-Local Law #4 of 2017-Chapter 82 Amendment. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Hanse was absent. The resolution was approved.

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 132017-Adoption of Local Law #5 of 2017-Chapter 106 Amendment. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Hanse was absent. The resolution was approved.

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 142017-Determination of Significance-Local Law #5 of 2017-Chapter 106 Amendment. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Hanse was absent. The resolution was approved.

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 152017-SEQR Lead Agency, Classification and Determination of Significance-Lower Washington Avenue Sidewalk Extension. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Hanse was absent. The resolution was approved.

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from May 1-31, 2017 was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #13, vouchers 760-830 totaling $ 66,073.36; Water Fund Abstract #13, vouchers 385-418 totaling $ 75,480.38; Sewer Fund Abstract #13, vouchers 368-400 totaling $ 69,214.00 was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #1, vouchers 1-37 totaling $ 35,073.74; Water Fund Abstract #1, vouchers 1-2 totaling $ 143.25; Sewer Fund Abstract #1, vouchers 1-3 totaling $ 215.22 was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

Public Comment Period

Richard Roberg stated that Mayor Evan’s response to Channel 13 News regarding the Coxsackie-Athens seniors parading around the school was highly appropriate. He said that he appreciated his response.  

[bookmark: _GoBack]Mayor Evans thanked Mr. Roberg and said that seniors driving around the school at the end of the school year is a long standing tradition that he would hate to see lost. Both the Coxsackie-Athens School authorities and the Police Department were involved in this year’s drive around.  

Richard Roberg stated that Police Chief Mento did a nice job on the news as well. He asked if the issue with the Water and Sewer Funds being subsidized by the General Fund were ever resolved. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village is still working on it, but is headed in the right direction. The Village robbed money from the General Fund to support the other funds for years, which is legal, but the money is supposed to be paid back within the fiscal year. This money was never paid back. With the help from Delaware Engineering, the last few years was spent working on a plan to raise water and sewer rates and ultimately have those funds supports themselves and pay back the debt to the General Fund. As money comes in the debt will be paid down. The Village is also aggressively working towards installing radio read water meters. The hope is that this can be completed in the next year and a half. Once meters are installed we can get a more accurate look at what people actually use, and come up with a tiered rate system based on usage which will be fairer for all. Over the last year delinquencies have improved as well. This may be due to stiffer penalties such as the penalties imposed on customers who let their water bill get levied to taxes. He said that there are around 1,100 customers and about 400 customers have had radio read meters already installed. 

Trustee Ringwald stated that when she came on the Village Board the Water Fund had no money. After speaking to Delaware Engineering she knew that the Village had to do a rate increase. Finances were so bad that money had to be borrowed just to make payroll.  

Pat Maxwell thanked the Board for getting the Coxsackie Owls project up and running. She said that it is great for community spirit.  

Mayor Evans stated that he agrees that the Owls are great for the whole community.

Pat Maxwell thanked the Board for their help in continuing the Farmer’s Market as well.

Mayor Evans stated that the state will be planting trees at Riverside Park in the near future. He said that he’d like to talk with the state regarding plans to see a covering or pavilion by the playground area in the park as well. 

Trustee Daoust thanked Trustee Ellis for establishing Coxsackie Elementary 1st Grader Day and having the kids get involved with the Owls. He asked if recycling bins can be moved away from the playground area at Riverside Park. 

Trustee Ringwald said that she will contact the DPW regarding the bins. She said that Dawn Smith and Donna Gianola did a great job setting up the Owls around the Village and Town. 

Trustee Ellis thanked Bob Deluca and the DPW guys for their help with the Owls as well.

No further public comments were offered.

An update from Brock Juusola of Delaware Engineering on the Wastewater Plant Upgrade progress was given. The total estimated cost of the project is $10.3 million, with around $6.7 million to be paid for by the Department of Corrections and around $2.5 million is expected to be obtained from grants. This leaves the approximate cost to the Village around $1.5 million.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:30 p.m. 


Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk




